ANNUAL PARISH MEETING FOR SANDY BEDFORDSHIRE - 2007
Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting for the Parish of Sandy, Bedfordshire held on Monday 23rd April 2007, at Sandy Upper School, Engayne Avenue, Sandy, Beds at 7.30 p.m.
PRESENT

Cllr D H Gale (Town Mayor as Chairman)

together with 36 electors of the Parish, 3 members of the public and P.C. L Prutton
The Mayor welcomed everyone and thanked them for being present.  He explained that this was the Annual Parish Meeting for Parishioners of Sandy and Beeston as was required to be held by the Local Government Act of 1972.  It was not a meeting of the Town Council.  The gathering was intended to give parishioners an opportunity to comment about the running of their community and any views, comments etc would be communicated back to the Town Council.

Only registered electors of the Parish of Sandy and Beeston were permitted to speak and vote upon any issues on which a vote was taken.

1.  APOLOGIES for absence had been received from Messrs Pettitt and Osborne and also from Dr J Baxter.
2.  MINUTES OF THE 2006 ANNUAL PARISH MEETING
The Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on Monday 24th April 2006, which had been circulated to those in attendance prior to the meeting being opened, were confirmed and signed as a correct record.

3. MATTERS ARISING
(a)  Absence of Facilities, Fallowfield Estate

Little progress has been made with the final completion and adoption of the Play Areas and Public Open Space.

A final formal Planning Application has been submitted but determination of this has been deferred as a result of the interest in the matter now being shown by residents on the estate.

3. MATTERS ARISING (CONTD)
(b)  Bus Shelter, Market Square
A New larger shelter was provided on the Market Square, this was funded jointly by the County, the District and Town Councils.
(c)  Public Library - Improvements
It is now expected that work will commence on improving the library during the Autumn.  The library will be doubled in size on its present site.

The situation with regard to all of these matters was noted and there were no further questions.

4. PRESENTATION OF TOWN MAYOR’S AWARD FOR SERVICES TO THE COMMUNITY

The Mayor reported that three nominations had been received this year all of them would make worthy winners having given much loyal service to the Town.  However the judging panel of himself, the Deputy Mayor and a Past Mayor had now met and made what had proved to be a very difficult decision.
The Town Mayor’s Award for Services to the Community for 2007 should go to: - 
Dr Judy Baxter
Dr Baxter had been a member of the Sandy Enhancement Group for many years, nine of them as Chairman.  Throughout that time she had undertaken many tasks as well as organising the Committee.  She could regularly be seen picking up litter, weeding gutters, planting bulbs and many tasks which others were unwilling to undertake.  Her legacy was clear to see throughout the Town Centre where the increased planting and enhanced roundabout and rose garden were so picturesque.  Under her Chairmanship the local entry into the Anglia in Bloom Competition had progressed from unplaced to Silver Gilt (second place) in just five years.
Unfortunately Dr Baxter was unable to be present this evening and so the Award would actually be presented at a later date.

5.  REPORTS FROM ELECTED REPRESENTATIVES
(a)  Town Council and Parish Charities

The Mayor reminded the Meeting of the publication of the comprehensive Annual Report of Town Council activity during 2006/2007 which had been delivered to every house in Sandy and Beeston with the Notice of this Meeting.  

5.  REPORTS FROM ELECTED REPRESENTATIVES (CONTD)

He had nothing to add to his own Report or to the Reports of the Committee Chairmen, all contained therein.

He would though wish to make mention of the Local Tourist Information Centre which was now an additional service provided by Sandy Town Council with effect from April last year. He introduced Mrs R Crossman a member of the staff of the Centre who was present with a selection of gifts, memorabilia etc that could be obtained from the Centre.  The Mayor urged all residents of the Town to support “THEIR” Tourist Information Centre.

The Mayor continued.
The Annual Accounts of the Sandy Charities had been received by the Town Council and a summary of these could be had from the Council Offices or a full set of Accounts requested from the Secretary of the Trustees of the Charity at Woodfine LLP, Solicitors.

There were no questions and the Report was received.


(b) Mid Bedfordshire District Council

A written report on District Council matters had been prepared by District Councillor Gammell and distributed to those in attendance at the meeting.

District Cllr Gammell said that he would be pleased to answer any questions on the report if there were any.
There were no questions.

(c) Bedfordshire County Council

A written report on County Council matters had been prepared by County Cllr Blaine and distributed to those in attendance with the Agenda for the meeting.

C. Cllr Blaine introduced his report.
There were no further questions and the Report was received.

6.  RESOLUTIONS AND QUESTIONS

No Resolutions had been submitted.

The Mayor said that he had received a series of questions.

6.  RESOLUTIONS AND QUESTIONS (CONTD)

He would read the question and then the answer.

1.  Can something be done about hedges overgrowing the pavement?

Answer:  It is the owner of the property’s responsibility.  The procedure for the town or parish Council is to write to the owner and ask them voluntarily to cut the hedge back.  If no action is taken the town or parish Council then refers the matter to County Hall saying that owners have been requested to take action but have failed to do so.  County Hall will investigate the matter and if they agree that there is a problem will cut the hedge back and re-charge the owner for work carried out.

As a Council we have no powers to take any other action.

2.  Why does the Town Council have a dog ban bye-law for Bedford Road Recreation Ground if it does not enforce it?

Answer:  Enforcement is extremely expensive.  Until the last 12 months there have been no problems with the bye-law.  People have respected it, it’s only in the last 12 months we have begun receiving complaints and this has been caused by one or two specific individuals who we have not yet been able to identify.  Under the new Good Neighbourhood Legislation the bye-laws will need to be re-written and re-approved by the Council and then these will be able to be enforced by the Police Community Support Officer’s.

3.  What effect will the charging for the Town Council Car Park have on the precept?

Answer:  The Town Council is investigating implementation of controls on the town centre Car Park.  This is being undertaken because of the increasing complaints from shop keepers, Chamber of Trade and visitors that the Car Park is always full with all day car parkers.  Controlled parking is being investigated for these reasons and NOT as a fund raising or charging exercise.

However it has become clear that the most effective forms of control may have to include some charges, any income ultimately derived from this purpose will have the effect, it is hoped (having met management costs) of reducing the precept.

4.  With the pavement outside the old “Magnolia House” site becoming increasingly ragged after repeated excavations, what plans are there fore re-surfacing when the building work has been completed?

Answer:  This is the developers and County Council’s responsibility that this is done on completion of the site works.

6.  RESOLUTIONS AND QUESTIONS (CONTD)

5.  Kings Road parking and the addition of more houses

1)  Is the Council aware of the parking problems we face?

Answer:  Yes, in the respect of permission to give consent to erect 2 small semi-detached houses, this was granted by Mid Beds District Council even though as a Town Council we had objected and in respect to parking I understand that the County Council will be carrying out a survey regarding “off town centre” street parking in the near future.

2)  Have the Council considered what effect charging for town centre parking will have on outlying roads such as ours?
Answer:  It is not intended to charge for town centre parking only the main car park and this will all be looked into in respect of the answer that I gave to question 3.

3)  Will the Council give some assurance that they will look into the Kings Road parking issue?

Answer:  Yes, as given in previous answers.

There was no further debate upon the Questions or the Answers given.

7.  OPEN FORUM

(a) An elector said that since moving into the Town she had noticed that dropped kerbs had not been provided at a number of strategic locations and routes into the town, for example at this very school, the Health Centre and in College Road.
Could the Town Council assist with the provision of more dropped kerbs as this was crucial to the wheelchair bound?
The Mayor said that the Health Centre and the School were locations managed by others and they needed to be made aware of the problems.
Some years ago the Town Council had managed to persuade the County Council to provide additional dropped kerbs but he appreciated that more were needed.

It was agreed that the Town Council should be made aware of the situation and requested to assist and also that the Community Safety Group be asked to consider the problem now that it has been reported.

7.  OPEN FORUM (CONTD)

(b) An elector asked about the actual costs of providing the new MBDC Offices at Chicksands.  How much did they actually cost and was there any increase in the Council Tax payable in Sandy as a result?
District Councillor Gammell gave a full response to the question.  The new premises had cost £15.5 million the former buildings used by the District at Ampthill and Biggleswade had been sold for £6.5 million.  These premises were unhealthy, unsafe and unfriendly to both visitors and staff.  It had been calculated that around £7.5 million would need to be spent to get them into good order.
It was his contention therefore that the new buildings represented good value and even a reduction in the Council Tax payable.

There were also considerable savings in bringing all Departments together under one roof.


(c)  An elector asked if in any proposals in respect of the Car Park would Council give consideration to the needs of employees working in the Town Centre and visitors to business premises.

The Mayor replied that this was why the Chamber of Trade would be invited to provide a member to the Working Group investigating all of the options.

(d) An elector asked again about the parking problems in Kings Road and PC Prutton explained the current enforcement arrangements.  C Cllr Blaine explained that Residents Only parking was generally permitted only in the larger towns.
(e) An elector asked if any of the proceeds of the sale of Sunderland Road Industrial Estate were likely to be spent in Sandy.  District Cllr Gammell explained that this income was to be invested in property elsewhere but no doubt some of it would be spent in Sandy.  It could not however be solely reserved for Sandy.
(f)  An elector enquired as to the current status of the CCTV Scheme.

The Mayor replied that this was a very complicated matter.  Things were not as they should be and there was to be a Special Meeting of the Town Council on Thursday of this week to attempt to agree future progress.

(g)  An elector asked if an additional pedestrian crossing could be provided in the High Street adjacent to the junction with Ivel Road and St Swithun’s Way.
7.  OPEN FORUM (CONTD)

The Mayor explained that when a count had been undertaken by the County Council some three years ago it had been decided that the number of pedestrians wishing to cross outside school opening and closing hours was insufficient to justify another crossing.

However the two County Councillors present had no doubt noted the question.


(h)  An elector asked why the District Council had spent so much money on closing the Hatch Traveller Site when they had now included it in their draft proposals for new sites.

District Cllr Gammell explained that Government policies made it necessary for District and County Councils to provide new traveller sites.  The public consultation now underway was part of that process.  However the sites that were included in the consultation had been put forward by their owners and not by the Council.


(i)  An elector said that problems were still being experienced from the Toybox Nursery, these appeared to emanate from the fact that the nursery operated outside its advertised opening hours.

Could the Town Council assist in anyway?

Cllr Aldis agreed to discuss this matter further with the elector and see what could be done at District Council level.


(j)  An elector enquired about the alleged difficulty of finding members willing to fill the Office of Mayor.  Was this because the role had now become too demanding and time consuming and that attendance was expected at events and functions some distance away?  Had the Council an agreed policy on such matters?

The Mayor said that the office of Mayor was open to anyone by election by the Council and, that how each office holder fulfilled the role was a purely personal matter.  Other than the statutory functions required under the law each individual Mayor could do as much or as little as they felt able 

An elector wished to thank the Mayor on behalf of the Town for the exemplary way in which he had represented the Town over the past two years.
There being no further questions the meeting was closed at 8.20pm.
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